330 THE BUSINESS ETHICS WORKSHOP

3. SHOULD CORPORATIONS HAVE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES? THE ARGUMENTS IN FAVOR

LEARNING OBJECTIVE

1. Define and elaborate the major arguments in favor of corporations having social and environmental responsibilities.

3.1 Why Should Corporations Have Social Responsibilities?

Broadly, there are three kinds of arguments in favor of placing corporations, at least large and fully developed ones, within an ethical context of expansive social and environmental responsibilities:

- 1. Corporations are morally required to accept those responsibilities.
- 2. The existence of externalities attaches companies, in operational and economic terms, to those responsibilities.
- 3. Enlightened self-interest leads to voluntarily embracing those responsibilities.

The Moral Requirement Argument

The moral requirement that business goals go beyond the bottom line to include the people and world we all share is built on the following arguments:

- Corporations are already involved in the broad social world and the ethical dilemmas defining it. For example, factories producing toxic waste are making a statement about the safety and wellbeing of those living nearby every time they dispose of the toxins. If they follow the cheapest—and least safe—route in order to maximize profits, they aren't avoiding the entire question of social responsibility; they're saying with their actions that the well-being of townspeople doesn't matter too much. That's an ethical stance. It may be good or bad, it may be justifiable or not, but it's definitely ethics. Choosing, in other words, not to be involved in surrounding ethical issues is an ethical choice. Finally, because companies are inescapably linked to the ethical issues surrounding them, they're involved with some form of corporate social responsibility whether they like it or not.
- Corporations, at least well-established, successful, and powerful ones, can be involved in the effective resolution of broad social problems, and that ability implies an obligation. Whether we're talking about a person or a business, the possession of wealth and power is also a duty to balance that privilege by helping those with fewer resources. Many accept the argument that individuals who are extraordinarily rich have an obligation to give some back by, say, creating an educational foundation or something similar. That's why people say, "To whom much is given, much is expected." Here, what's being argued is that the same obligation applies to companies.
- Corporations rely on much more than their owners and shareholders. They need suppliers who provide materials, employees who labor, a town where the workplace may be located, consumers who buy, air to breathe, water to drink, and almost everything. Because a business relies on all that, the argument goes, it's automatically responsible—to some extent—for the welfare and protection of those things.
- Because businesses cause problems in the larger world, they're obligated to participate in the problems' resolution. What kinds of problems are caused? Taking the example of an industrial chemical factory, toxic waste *is* produced. Even though it may be disposed of carefully, that doesn't erase the fact that barrels of poison are buried somewhere and a threat remains, no matter how small. Similarly, companies that fire workers create social tensions. The dismissal may have been necessary or fully justified, but that doesn't change the fact that problems are produced, and with them comes a responsibility to participate in alleviating the negative effects.

Conclusion. Taken together, these arguments justify the vision of any particular enterprise as much more than an economic wellspring of money. Businesses become partners in a wide world of interconnected problems and shared obligations to deal with them.

The Externality Argument

These attach corporations to social responsibilities not morally but operationally. An **externalities**. These attach corporations to social responsibilities not morally but operationally. An **externality** in the economic world is a cost of a good or service that isn't accounted for in the price (when that price is established through basic laws of supply and demand). For example, if a corporation's factory emits significant air pollution, and that results in a high incidence of upper respiratory infections in the nearby town, then a disproportionately high number of teachers and police officers (among others) are going to call into work sick throughout the year. Substitute teachers and replacment officers will need to be hired, and that cost will be borne by everyone in town when they receive a higher tax bill. The corporation owning the pollution-belching factory, that means, gets the full amount of money from the sale of its products but doesn't pay the full cost of producing them since the broader public is shouldering part of the pollution bill. This strikes many as unfair.

Another example might be a company underfunding its pension accounts. The business may eventually shut its doors, deliver final profits to shareholders, and leave retired workers without the monthly checks they'd been counting on. Then the government may have to step in with food stamps, welfare payments, and similar to make up for the shortfall, and in the final tabulation, the general public ends up paying labor costs that should have been borne by shareholders.

Externalities, it should be noted, aren't always negative. For example, the iPhone does a pretty good job of displaying traffic congestion in real time on its map. That ability costs money to develop, which Apple invested, and then they get cash back when an iPhone sells. Apple doesn't receive, however, anything from those drivers who don't purchase an iPhone but still benefit from it: those who get to where they're going a bit faster because everyone who *does* have an iPhone is navigating an alternate route. More, *everyone* benefits from cleaner air when traffic jams are diminished, but again, that part of the benefit, which should channel back to Apple to offset its research and production costs, ends up uncompensated.

Whether an externality is negative or positive—whether a company's bottom line rises or falls with it—a strong argument remains for broad corporate responsibility wherever an externality exists. Because these parts of corporate interaction with the world aren't accounted for in dollars and cents, a broad ethical discussion must be introduced to determine what, if any, obligations or benefits arise.

The Enlightened Self-interest Argument

The third kind of argument in favor of corporations as seats of social responsibility grows from the notion of enlightened self-interest. **Enlightened self-interest** means businesses take on broad responsibilities because, on careful analysis, that public generosity also benefits the company. The benefits run along a number of lines:

- Corporations perceived as socially engaged may be rewarded with more and more satisfied customers. TOMS shoes is an excellent example. For every pair of shoes they sell, they give a pair away to needy children. No one doubts that this is a noble action—one displaying corporate vision as going beyond the bottom line—but it's also quite lucrative. Many people buy from TOMS *because* of the antipoverty donations, and those customers feel good about their footwear knowing that a child somewhere is better off.
- Organizations positively engaged with society or the environment may find it easier to hire top-notch employees. All workers seek job satisfaction, and given that you spend eight hours a day on the job, the ingredients of satisfaction go beyond salary level. Consequently, workers who select from multiple job offers may find themselves attracted to an enterprise that does some good in the world. This point can also be repeated negatively. Some organizations with more checkered reputations may find it difficult to hire good people even at a high salary because workers simply don't want to have their name associated with the operation. A curious example to fit in here is the Central Intelligence Agency. Some people will accept a job there at a salary lower than they'd make in the private realm because it's the CIA, and others won't work there even if it's their best offer in terms of money because it's the CIA.
- Organizations taking the initiative in regulating themselves in the name of social betterment may hold off more stringent requirements that might otherwise be imposed by governmental authorities. For example, a lab fabricating industrial chemicals may wrap their toxic waste in not only the legally required single, leak-proof barrel but a second as well, to positively ensure public safety. That proactive step is not only good for the environment, but it may help the bottom line if it effectively closes off a regulatory commission's discussion about requiring triple barrel protections.

Enlightened self-interest starts with the belief that there are many opportunities for corporations to do well (make money) in the world by doing good (being ethically responsible). From there, it's

externality

In the economic world, a cost of a good or service that isn't accounted for in the price.

enlightened self-interest

In the business world, taking on broad responsibilities for the social welfare because, on careful analysis, that public generosity also benefits the company's bottom line. 332 THE BUSINESS ETHICS WORKSHOP

cause egoism

Giving the false appearance of being concerned with the welfare of others in order to advance one's own interests. reasonable to assert that *because* those opportunities exist, corporations have no excuse for not seeking them out, and then profiting from them, while helping everyone else along the way.

One basic question about enlightened self-interest is, "Are corporations making money because they're doing good deeds, or are they doing good deeds because it makes them money?" In terms of pure consequences, this distinction may not be significant. However, if the reality is that social good is being done *only* because it makes money, then some will object that corporate social responsibility is twisting into a clever trick employed to maximize profits by deceiving consumers about a business's intention. CSR becomes an example of **cause egoism**—that is, giving the false appearance of being concerned with the welfare of others in order to advance one's own interests.

KEY TAKEAWAY

There are three broad arguments in favor of corporate social responsibility: it is morally required, it's
required by externalities, it serves the interest of the corporation.

REVIEW QUESTIONS

- 1. In your own words, what are a few reasons a corporation may feel directly required to respond to broad social obligations?
- 2. What is an example of an externality? How could the existence of that externality be transformed into an argument in favor of corporate social responsibility?
- 3. List three ways a corporate bottom line may be improved by serving the public welfare.

4. SHOULD CORPORATIONS HAVE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES? THE ARGUMENTS AGAINST

LEARNING OBJECTIVES

- 1. Define and elaborate the major arguments in favor of the corporate purpose as limited to increasing profits.
- 2. Define and elaborate major arguments against corporations accepting broad social and environmental responsibilities.

4.1 The Only Corporate Responsibility Is to Increase Profits

In 1970, just as the idea of corporate social responsibility was gaining traction and influential advocates in the United States, the economist Milton Friedman published a short essay titled "The Social Responsibility of Business is to Increase its Profits." Possibly the most provocative single contribution to the history of business ethics, Friedman set out to show that large, publicly owned corporations ought to be about making money, and the ethical obligations imposed by advocates of CSR should be dismissed. His arguments convinced some and not others, but the eloquent and accessible way he made them, combined with the fact that his ideas were published in a mainstream publication—the *New York Times Magazine*—ensured their impact.^[3]

Businesses, as discussed at the chapter's beginning, come in all shapes and sizes. When the topic is social responsibility, however, attention frequently fixes on very large corporations because they're so big (and therefore able to do the most good) and powerful (the philosophies driving them tend to set the tone for business life in general). Friedman's essay concerns these large, publicly held corporations. Here are his arguments.

4.2 The Argument That Businesses Can't Have Social Responsibilities

A business can't have moral responsibilities any more than a wrench can. Only humans have moral responsibilities because only we have consciousness and intentions: we're the only things in the world

that can control our actions, that can distinguish between what we want to do and what's right to do. Therefore, only we can have responsibilities in the ethical sense. What, then, is a business? Nothing more than a tool, something we make to further our ends. It may work well or poorly, but no matter what, it doesn't do what *it* wishes, so we can't blame or credit the business, only those individuals who use it for one purpose or another.

In Woburn, Massachusetts, according to this argument, it makes no sense to say that W. R. Grace has some kind of corporate responsibility to keep the environment clean. A company doesn't have any responsibilities. It's like a wrench, a thing out in the world that people use, and that's all. Would you accuse a wrench of being irresponsible if someone uses it to loosen the bolts on some truckers' tires and so causes an accident and disastrous spill of toxins? You'd probably accuse the person who *used* the wrench of acting irresponsibly, but blaming the wrench for something would be madness.

4.3 The Argument That Corporate Executives Are Responsible Only to Shareholders

Corporate executives are employees of the owners of the enterprise. They're contracted and obligated to conduct the business as the owners desire, not in accord with the wishes of some other people out in the world advocating broad social concerns. Executives in this sense are no different from McDonald's burger flippers: they're hired and agree to do a certain thing a certain way. If they don't like it, they're free to quit, but what they can't do is take the job and then flip the hamburgers into the trash because their friends are all texting them about how unhealthy McDonald's food is.

What do corporate owners desire? According to Friedman, the typical answer is the highest return possible on their investment. When you buy shares of the industrial chemical maker W. R. Grace, you check once in a while what the stock price is because price (and the hope that it's going up) is the reason you bought in the first place. It follows, therefore, that executives—who in the end work for you, the owner—are duty bound to help you get that higher share price, and the quickest route to the goal is large profits.

What about the executive who decides to dedicate time and a corporation's resources to social welfare projects (to things like reducing runoff pollution even further than the law requires or hiring released felons as a way of easing their passage back into society)? Friedman is particularly cutting on this point. It's despicable selfishness. There's nothing easier than generosity with other people's money. And that's what, Friedman hints, CSR is *really* about. It's about corporate executives who like the idea of receiving accolades for their generous contributions to society, and they like it even more because the cash doesn't come out of their paycheck; it's subtracted from shareholder returns. There's the seed of an argument here, finally, that not only is corporate social responsibility not recommendable, it's reproachable: in ethical terms, corporate leaders are duty bound to refuse to participate in social responsibility initiatives.

4.4 The Argument That Society Won't Be Served by Corporate Social Responsibility

One serious practical problem with the vision of corporate executives resolving social problems is *it's hard to be sure that their solutions will do good*. Presumably, corporate executives got to be executives by managing businesses profitably. That's certainly a difficult skill, but the fact that it has been mastered doesn't automatically imply other talents. More, given the fact that corporate executives frequently have no special training in social and environmental issues, it's perfectly reasonable to worry that they'll do as much harm as good.

One example of the reversed result comes from *Newsweek*. Executives at the magazine probably thought they were serving the public interest when they dedicated space in their April 28, 1975, issue to the threatening and impending environmental disaster posed by global...cooling. Not a very enticing subject, they probably could've done more for their circulation numbers by running a story (with lots of pictures) about the coming summer's bathing suit styles, but they did the science to stoke broad discussion of our environmental well-being. As for the stoking, they certainly succeeded. Today, many scientists believe that global warming is the real threat and requires corporations to join governments in reducing carbon emissions. They have a hard time getting their message out cleanly, though, when there's someone around bringing up that old *Newsweek* article to discredit the whole discussion.

4.5 The Right Institution for Managing Social Problems Is Government

Social problems shouldn't be resolved by corporations because we already have a large institution set up for that: government. If members of a society really are worried about carbon emissions or the

334 THE BUSINESS ETHICS WORKSHOP

disposal of toxic waste at chemical plants, then they should express those concerns to elected representatives who will, in turn, perform their function, which is to elaborate laws and regulations guiding the way all of us—inside and outside of business—live together. Government, the point is, should do its job, which is to regulate effectively, and those in the business world should do their job, which is to comply with regulations while operating profitably.

Underneath this division of labor, there's a crucial distinction. Friedman believes that human freedom is based to some significant degree in economic life. Our fundamental rights to our property and to pursue our happiness are inviolable and are expressed in our working activities. The situation is complicated, however, because it's also true that for us to live together in a society, *some* restrictions must be placed on individual action. No community can flourish if everyone is just doing what they want. There's room for quite a bit of discussion here, but in general, Friedman asserts that while government (and other outside institutions) have to be involved in regulation and the imposing of limits, they shouldn't start trying to mold and dictate basic values in the economic realm, which must be understood in principle as a bastion of individual liberty and free choices.

At this juncture, Friedman's essay reaches its sharpest point. The notion of corporate social responsibility, Friedman asserts, is not only misguided; it's dangerous because it threatens to violate individual liberty. Stronger, the violation may ultimately lead to **socialism**, the end of free market allocation of resources because rampant political forces take control in the boardroom.

The movement to socialism that Friedman fears comes in two steps:

- 1. Environmental activists, social cause leaders, and crusading lawyers will convince at least a handful of preening business executives that working life isn't about individuals expressing their freedom in a wide-open world; it's about serving the general welfare. The notion of corporate social responsibility becomes a mainstream concern and wins wide public support.
- 2. With the way forced open by activists, the risk is that government will follow: the institution originally set up to regulate business life while guaranteeing the freedom of individuals will fall into the custom of imposing liberty-wrecking rules. Under the weight of these intrusive laws, working men and women will be forced to give up on their own projects and march to the cadence of government-dictated social welfare projects. Hiring decisions, for example, will no longer be about companies finding the best people for their endeavors; instead, they'll be about satisfying social goals defined by politicians and bureaucrats. Friedman cites as an example the hiring of felons. Obviously, it's difficult for people coming out of jail to find good jobs. Just as obviously, it's socially beneficial for jobs to be available to them. The problem comes when governments decide that the social purpose of reinserting convicts is more important than protecting the freedom of companies to hire anyone they choose. When that happens, hiring quotas will be imposed—corporations will be forced to employ certain individuals. This intrusive workplace rule will be followed by others. All of them will need to be enforced by investigating agents and disciplining regulators. As their numbers grow and their powers expand, freedom will be squeezed. Ultimately, freedom may be crushed by, as Friedman puts it, "the iron fist of Government bureaucrats."[4]

It's difficult to miss the fact that Friedman's worries were colored by the Cold War, by a historical moment that now feels remote in which the world really did hang in the balance between two views of working life: the American view setting individual freedom as the highest value and the Soviet view raising collectivism and the general welfare above all personal economic concerns and liberties.

Still, and even though today's historical reality is quite different from the 1970s, the essence of Friedman's objection to CSR hasn't changed. It's that you and I get to be who we are by going out into the world and making something of ourselves. When our ability to do that gets smothered beneath social responsibility requirements, we may help others (or possibly not), but no matter what, we sacrifice ourselves because we've lost the freedom to go and do what we choose. This loss isn't just an inconvenience or a frustration: it's the hollowing out of our dignity; it's the collapse of our ability to make ourselves and therefore the end of the opportunity to be someone instead of just anyone.

4.6 The Best Way for Corporations to Be Socially Responsible Is to Increase Profits

The final major argument against corporate social responsibility in its various forms is that the best way for most corporations to *be* socially responsible is to contribute to the community by doing what they do best: excelling in economic terms. When corporations are making profits, the money isn't just disappearing or piling up in the pockets of the greedy super rich (though some does go there); most of it gets sent back into the economy and everyone benefits. Jobs are created, and those that already exist get some added security. With employment options opening, workers find more chances to change and move up: more successful corporations mean more freedom for workers.

socialism

In the economic world, the subordination of individual liberty to the general welfare.

Further, corporations don't get to be successful through luck, but by delivering goods and services to consumers at attractive prices. Corporate success, that means, should indicate that consumers are doing well. Their quality of life improves as their consumer products improve, and those products improve best and fastest when corporations are competing against each other as freely as possible.

What about the public welfare in the most general sense, the construction of parks, schools, and similar? Here, too, corporations do the best for everyone by concentrating on their own bottom line. More hiring, sales, and profits all also mean more tax revenue flowing to the government. And since elected governmental entities are those organizations best equipped to do public good, the most a corporation can hope for with respect to general social welfare is to succeed, and thereby generate revenues for experts (or, at least democratically elected officials) to divide up wisely.

The term **marketplace responsibility**, finally, names the economic and social (and political) view emerging from Friedman's arguments. The title doesn't mean ethical responsibility in the marketplace so much as it does the specific conception of ethical responsibility that the open marketplace produces. It has two aspects: first, the notion of corporate social responsibility is misguided and dangerous, and second, the corporate purpose of profit maximization serves the social welfare while cohering with the value of human freedom that should be paramount in business ethics.

4.7 Conclusion: Corporate Social Responsibility versus Marketplace Responsibility

Advocates of corporate social responsibility believe corporations are obligated to share the burden of resolving society's problems. They maintain that the responsibility stands on pure moral grounds. More, there are operational reasons for the responsibilities: if businesses are going to contaminate the environment or cause distress in people's lives, they should also be actively working to resolve the problems. Finally, there's the strong argument that even if the corporate purpose should be to make profits, social responsibility is an excellent way to achieve the goal.

Advocates of marketplace responsibility—and adversaries of the corporate social responsibility model—argue that by definition corporations can't have moral responsibilities. Further, to the extent ethical obligations control corporate directors, the obligations are to shareholders. More, corporate directors aren't experts at solving social problems, and we already have an institution that presumably does have expertise: government. Finally, there's a strong argument that even if the corporate purpose should include broad social responsibilities, free individuals and corporations in the world making profits is an excellent way to achieve the goal.

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- The first argument against theories of corporate social responsibility is corporations can't have ethical responsibilities.
- The second argument is corporate executives are duty bound to pursue profits.
- The third argument is corporations are ill-equipped to directly serve the public good.
- The fourth argument is social issues should be managed by government, not corporations.
- The fifth argument is marketplace ethics reinforce human freedom and corporate social responsibility threatens society with socialism.
- The sixth argument against theories of corporate social responsibility is the best way for corporations to serve the public welfare is by pursuing profits.

REVIEW QUESTIONS

- 1. What does it mean to say that, in ethical terms, a corporation is no different from a wrench?
- 2. What primary responsibility do corporate directors have to shareholders? Why do they have it?
- 3. Why should social issues be managed by government and not corporations?
- 4. What is the connection between corporate social responsibility and the threat to freedom posed by socialism? How does socialism limit freedom?
- 5. What is an example of a company doing good by doing well—that is, making profits—and for that reason improving the general welfare? How can the example be converted into an argument against the theory of the corporation as having social responsibilities?

marketplace responsibility

The twin views that the notion of corporate social responsibility is misguided and dangerous, and the corporate purpose of profit maximization serves the social welfare while cohering with the value of human freedom that should be paramount in business ethics.